Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Organizational Meeting / Regular Meeting 

December 12, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in an Organizational Session and a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, December 12, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Charles Bowden, Barbara Erps, Donald Gaddy, Jeff LeForce and Mike Privette.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of December 12, 2013 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Organizational Meeting
· Town Clerk Vicky Brooks presented the official [2013] election results from the Union County Board of Elections for Mineral Springs.  Mayor: Frederick Becker received 312 votes, Gregory Evans received 213 votes; and there was 1 write-in.  Town Council: Charles Bowden received 153 votes; Jerry Countryman received 332 votes; Janet Critz received 332 votes; Melody LaMonica received 328 votes; Anna Plyler received 241 votes; and there were 17 write-ins.  
· Ms. Brooks swore in Frederick Becker as mayor.  Mayor Becker swore in Gerald Countryman, Janet Critz and Melody LaMonica as council members.     
· Mayor Becker announced that the next item of business was to seek a mayor pro tempore, which is done every two years.  The mayor pro tempore is a ceremonial office.  One of the major duties of the mayor pro tempore is to stand-in in the absence of the mayor and chair the meeting; it is a title of honor.  Council members nominate and vote on the mayor pro tempore.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that Councilwoman Critz be their mayor pro tempore for the next two-year session.  It has been the council’s tradition that the candidate that acquires the most votes in the community election serve in that capacity.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she and Councilman Countryman actually tied.  Councilman Countryman responded that he would still like to recommend that Councilwoman Critz serve in that capacity.  Mayor Becker stated that Councilman Countryman had nominated Councilwoman Critz, which was seconded by Councilwoman Neill.  Mayor Becker asked if there were any further nominations; hearing none Mayor Becker called for a vote on Councilman Countryman’s motion to appoint Councilwoman Janet Critz as mayor pro tempore.   The aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker congratulated Councilwoman Critz and thanked the council members.  “We look forward to two more years of serving the community and I hope satisfactorily and successfully”, Mayor Becker stated.  
3.
Public Comments

· Donald Gaddy – Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.
· Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road, Waxhaw, NC.
· Mike Privette – 2116 Potter Downs Drive, Waxhaw, NC. 
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented containing the following:
A. November 14, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. October 2013 Tax Collector’s Report
C. October 2013 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Copper Run Final Plat 7
· Ms. Brooks pointed out that Mr. Jeff LeForce representing Copper Run was present this evening and explained that she had stumbled across something recently that indicated that a final plat had to be submitted prior to December 31, 2013 in order for the preliminary plat to remain in effect.  Ms. Brooks contacted Mr. LeForce and suggested that they submit Lot 74 since the road was already in place for this lot, so they would be in compliance with our ordinance and with the agreement that happened in 2009.  Ms. Brooks explained there was a North Carolina Permit Extension Act in 2009, which extended certain development approval deadlines until December 31, 2011, effectively "stopping the clock" on those deadlines for two years; thereafter, the clock started running again, which is where we are now and in two more years Mr. LeForce should be finished with his final platting of Copper Run otherwise the final plat would become null and void and we would have to start over.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that there was a signature line for the NCDOT on the plat in the council agenda packet and explained that has been removed [from the official plat], since no roads are being affected by this (the road is already in front of that lot).  Mayor Becker asked if the planning board had reviewed the plat.  Ms. Brooks responded that the planning board reviewed it and recommended approval.   Mayor Becker asked if the final plat meets the ordinance.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Mayor Becker pointed out that it was good to clarify for the council why it is only one lot: that lot is literally at the end of the roads that are already in, so it was available to get a final plat designation.  When Mr. LeForce starts building new roads as True Homes sells more houses and consumes more lots in the finished section, the new roads will go in and additional final plats will be coming before this board over time.  Councilwoman Critz asked, as a source of information, if we have building lots selling and how Ms. Brooks felt about what is going on there.  Mr. LeForce responded that an LLC called Drake Mineral Springs (their company is Drake Capital in Charlotte), bought the community essentially from Bank of America.  The original developer was Niblock and they built the first five homes there, so Drake Capital bought the 59 platted lots that were remaining out of the 64; there are 46 lots to be developed.  Drake Capital bought the property in May of 2012, so in roughly a year and a half they are down from the 59 lots to the low 30’s; sales have really picked up this fall.  Mr. LeForce stated that for various reasons the community was developed very nicely, it has curbing, street lights and one acre (at least) wooded lots.  Mr. LeForce felt that the other communities' finished sales has helped.  True Homes had their own sales person there for a while and Mr. LeForce replaced her with a young lady that has done very well; it’s probably at a pace of two a month that they are selling the lots at now.  Basically in the next two years they expect to plat the remaining 46 lots and put in the roads and street lights, etc.  Mr. LeForce thought that it would be two or three plats for the whole 46 that are left to be platted.  There were only five homes there for a year or two and those homeowners are ultimately pleased that they are getting some neighbors.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that there were some undesirable activities going on in some of the back areas that back up the greenway.  Mr. LeForce responded that it is quite secluded and easy for people to sneak in and out.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it is a wonderful concept and a perk for a home, but not for a vacant lot.  Mr. LeForce responded that would be a little scary at times if it is all vacant; the 35 acres of green space is a great amenity for not only the neighborhood, but the whole town.  It is just marketing for people to understand it is there and when people get there on site and tour the model home Mr. LeForce thought it helped the closing rate.  Mayor Becker thanked Mr. LeForce for the update and called for a vote on Final Plat 7 of Copper Run, if there were no more questions for Ms. Brooks or Mr. LeForce.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve this plat for Copper Run as it was presented and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None  

6.
Discussion and Consideration of a Mineral Springs 15th Anniversary Festival
· Ms. Barbara Erps explained that she had met with Ms. Brooks twice about having a festival; “it is an absolutely wonderful idea to showcase your little town here”.  Everybody that Ms. Erps has talked to said “I love my little town”.  Ms. Erps thinks that would be the best way to go about it, because this is your 15th year as a town.  Ms. Brooks has done some wonderful preliminary work, which is where we are right now, in the preliminaries, and Ms. Erps stated that we would like to have everybody get behind us and say “this is a wonderful idea to showcase your town for 15 years” and celebrate where you came from and where you plan on [going], what you have done, the greenway, all of the things that add up together to make a town.  Ms. Erps stated that she was impressed with the council chambers and being part of the ceremony; it was wonderful to be part of that and Ms. Erps believes that a lot of the town’s people want to be part of the town and what better way to do that than to have a little festival.  The festival would be on a Saturday and would be a nice little way to showcase this town, the council members and the mayor.  
· Mayor Becker commented that the council talked about Ms. Erps in her absence last month and asked Ms. Erps to update the council on what she has done and why we were talking to her about festivals.  Ms. Erps explained that she volunteered for the Town of Waxhaw; she has been here for two years and has done every festival that Waxhaw has in just about every capacity that they have.  Ms. Erps is a close friend of the planner in Waxhaw who thinks this is a wonderful idea and would be willing to work with Ms. Erps and the town as a goodwill gesture; it would be a great way for her to help out the people that are part of her festival to be involved in ours.  Ms. Erps is a retired school teacher and has worked with people from very small to adults/administrators and everything like that, so she knows how to work the public, because this is basically what you are dealing with when you have a festival.  Ms. Erps hoped the council would get behind this idea and really showcase their town, because it is a great place to live.  Mayor Becker clarified that Ms. Erps lives in Mineral Springs; he had met Ms. Erps while hiking with her granddaughter and one of her sons, but he recently found out that Ms. Erps had event planning experience and had done quite a bit at Waxhaw.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the town is behind this; however, they have never done this as a volunteer or as a town planner, so they are sitting here with excitement and ideas and wondering where they go.  Ms. Erps responded that with anything that you plan you have to start with step one and then it just kind of grows and you just get caught up in it.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Erps was volunteering her time.  Ms. Erps responded that there is a fee.  Councilman Countryman mentioned that there was a $400 fee, which was an awfully inexpensive fee.  Ms. Erps commented that she just wants to see something, she has talked to a lot of people and they all want to see something.  The church next door just had a little Halloween Festival that was so well attended and Ms. Erps didn’t think it took a lot; if we can start right now you’ve got the best amount of time to pull this off.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks just ran the numbers by him, which are very "back of the napkin" sketches and noted that he had emailed the insurance carrier and found out that the town would not need additional coverage for the festival if we don’t have mechanized rides and things, which we are not anticipating.  We may have some things like a bounce house, which is not covered, but the town would require a Certificate of Insurance from the bounce house operator/contractor and then they would be covered.  As long as we have the Certificate of Insurance, insurance will not be an issue; very few of the people who would be providing services need to have their own insurance, because the League just covers the fact that you are having an informal festival the size that we are planning on.  Mayor Becker thought that takes the indemnification and liability issues off the table.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Erps if the town planner in Waxhaw is going to forward information to vendors here.  Ms. Erps responded that is where she said that is her goodwill; she will do anything that the town needs for this; it will make her vendors happy too that she has referred them.  Mayor Becker commented that in addition to craft booths there are various nonprofits that the town supports that might consider a table.  The Catawba Lands Conservancy sometimes appears at a Waxhaw event, it would be nice to have the Council on Aging, or have the community watch deputy spend some time; informational things as well as entertainment things.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was reasonable to conclude that a large portion if not all of it [costs] would be borne by the potential vendors, which would potentially put no burden on the community.  Councilman Countryman thought it was a great idea; we just need to come up with a goal and a theme for it.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it is a huge plus to have Waxhaw’s event planner; she does an amazing job with all the events in Waxhaw.  Mayor Becker mentioned that we have other members of the community that have done volunteer work with the Museum of the Waxhaws on their festivals that has already said “I would be happy to work with your people”; one of those people has a lot of experience, because the Museum conducts all-day festivals, so we do have other resources.  Councilman Countryman asked Ms. Erps if she was willing to take this on.  Ms. Erps responded that all we need is people's support, you all want to take this on [gesturing to the audience], here’s a list of volunteers [again gesturing to the audience] right here.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that we were grateful for Ms. Erps coming to us with the wealth of knowledge that she has and she personally looks forward to this coming to fruition and “all of us” jumping in and doing what we can, but they will be led by Ms. Erps and the people that she is associated with, as well as Vicky Brooks as far as guidance is concerned.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if all the logistics would be worked out at a later time.  Mayor Becker responded that this is more like an update just to make sure that we really want to do it.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that “we’ve got to make a decision tonight”.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Erps was available and putting herself on the table.  Ms. Erps responded that she thought the council should make a decision tonight.  Councilman Countryman asked if the council agreed on August or September.  Ms. Brooks responded August 23rd or 30th.  Ms. Erps commented that was still kind of flexible she thought, but if they make a decision…….  Mayor Becker commented that we have another month or so before they really have to decide, which allows for a little more investigation of possible conflicts; we don’t want Waxhaw to have one the exact some day for example.  Ms. Erps responded that Waxhaw wasn’t going to do anything until October, that she would let the council make a decision and thanked them.  The council thanked Ms. Erps.  Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Erps for the moral support alone to get some experience to reassure them.
·  
 Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that we agree and proceed to setting up a festival in honor of our 15th Anniversary and all of that that goes with it.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if they needed a budget approval at this point.  Mayor Becker responded no, it will probably be in next fiscal year unless we have to take some money out of special events for this year for some startup money before June 30th; we have money in the budget for special events, but we don’t usually have special events, so he didn’t think the council had to approve any specific expenditures yet.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that we wouldn’t have that information right now and we certainly wouldn’t want to project.  Mayor Becker asked if the motion was “to move forward with that range of dates”.  Councilman Countryman added “with the planning process”.  Mayor Becker continued “and engage Ms. Erps and Ms. Brooks to give us a much more itemized plan”.  Councilman Countryman seconded the aforementioned motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker commented that this was great and we will start moving forward; it will be very exciting.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she was certain that we will thank Waxhaw, but asked Ms. Erps to send our thanks also.
7.
Update on the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) Inquiry
· Mayor Becker commented that this item was for Councilwoman Critz to update the council on the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) inquiry and noted that he had gotten a visit from Mr. Privette about another intersection that he had informed Councilwoman Critz about and that Ms. Neva Helms [Rep. Brody's legislative assistant] is aware of it; both of them are now in communication with Mr. Underwood [from NCDOT].  Councilwoman Critz reported that she, Ms. Helms and Mr. Underwood are playing the email/phone-tag thing; she is very grateful for Ms. Helms’ intervention.  Mr. Underwood is out of his office a lot and has been on vacation this entire week, but Councilwoman Critz is supposed to speak with him on Monday.  Mr. Underwood is aware of the issues at both intersections from the detailed emails and Councilwoman Critz will be following up with him.  Councilman Countryman asked, for the record, if the two intersections were for McNeely Road/Highway 75 and Roscoe Howey/Potter Road.  Councilwoman Critz responded yes.  Mayor Becker noted that the McNeely Road/Highway 75 one dates back eight to ten years; it was a project that was part of the “Moving Ahead” program when that was put into place by the NCDOT.  The NCDOT came to municipalities asking for a list of these types of projects that they would like to have evaluated.  There were some paving projects and some intersection improvement projects that Mineral Springs had put in and the McNeely Road/Highway 75 project was approved.  Mayor Becker explained that the town was notified that NCDOT would start working, but it never happened and we asked if we were going to get it, but eventually the communication kind of trickled to nothing and the project just disappeared.  The town never brought the Roscoe Howey/Potter Road project up, because it was never brought to our attention; it isn’t that we brought the McNeely Road/Highway 75 project up from scratch, because it was an old project that never happened.  The Roscoe Howey/Potter Road one is a new one that we are bringing in now, because it is a very similar situation and it will be up to the NCDOT engineers to look at to see if they have a practical solution.  Just as they eventually had one for Highway 75, because they said they were going to start doing it.  Councilwoman Critz added that they actually did the preliminary work on it.  Mayor Becker commented that was the background and hopefully we will continue to move forward.  
8.
Consideration of New Banners for Downtown
· Ms. Brooks reminded the council that a few months back they discussed having Mr. Matt Rorie from SignPro do a couple of [banner] designs for the town.  These designs/prices have been included in the agenda packet for council consideration.  Mr. Rorie had said that the council could select two of these designs and he could run six of one and six of the other if they wanted variety.  Councilman Countryman explained that a question was raised by somebody in the community and he felt compelled to bring it forward; from a sign ordinance standpoint, are the banners within the size regulations.  Mayor Becker responded that he believed they are and they are governmental signs.  Ms. Brooks concurred and commented in addition that the sign ordinance doesn’t regulate flags or banners.  Mayor Becker commented that the substance of Councilman Countryman’s question is "is it legal for us to put them up?"  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Mayor Becker noted that the quote was for 12 banners, but since we have 14 poles that cover snowflakes (down to the Mineral General and almost as far as Lem’s), was Ms. Brooks suggesting that we could go to 14 if the council wants to spend the money.  Councilman Countryman felt it would be appropriate to provide the same space availability that we have for our Christmas decorations to be consistent; if that takes 14 signs then that is what we should do.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they had a preference, a motion or a suggestion on which banner it should be; the blue vertical and green horizontal or any other combination.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council to eliminate the curlicues  from the horizontal design and to order a mixture of all four designs.  Mayor Becker clarified that the town would order four of #1, four of #2, three of #3 and three of #4.           
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to order the signs as stated by Mayor Becker without the curlicues as recommended by the council and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill  

Nays:  None
9.
Consideration of the 2014 Town Hall Holiday Schedule
· Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had presented the council with the proposed 2014 Mineral Springs holiday schedule and asked if the council had any issues with the dates that she had selected.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that there were 14 days identified and asked how those benchmark with the other local government entities (i.e. Waxhaw or Wesley Chapel); do they also have 14 or 10 or more.  Ms. Brooks responded that she honestly could not answer that question, because she had never asked.  Mayor Becker commented that he bet they did, but most of these are federal holidays.  Councilwoman Coffey clarified that we haven’t increased any [days].  Ms. Brooks concurred.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the current days were what we would normally use.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Councilwoman Coffey commented yes, these are the same that have been approved every year.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town hall is normally closed on Wednesdays and Fridays anyway, but the point is that staff would be off on those days and it would not even be open for appointments.      
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the 2014 Mineral Springs Holiday Schedule as was presented to the council and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion pass unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
10.
Consideration of Appointing Council Members as Delegate/Alternate to Centralina Council of Governments (COG)
· Ms. Brooks explained that Councilwoman Neill is currently serving as the COG delegate.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she would be happy to do it again unless someone else would like to.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to nominate Councilwoman Neill to serve as COG delegate.  Ms. Brooks asked who would be the alternate.  Councilwoman Coffey volunteered to be the alternate.  Councilman Countryman motioned for Councilwoman Coffey to serve as the alternate delegate and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
11.
Consideration of City and County Clerks Institute and Academy
· Ms. Brooks explained that there is an annual City and County Clerk’s Institute and Academy; Ms. Ridings does not want to attend, but Ms. Brooks would like to attend next year.  Mayor Becker noted that it’s in January, the 22nd thru 24th.  Ms. Brooks asked for council approval.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it was the Master Municipal Academy II and not the other two.  Ms. Brooks responded that you can go to either the New Clerk’s thing on Wednesday or the Master Municipal Clerk’s; it is a three day thing.  Mayor Becker clarified that it is the Clerk’s Academy I and Clerk’s Academy II.  Ms. Brooks responded that Wednesday is one event and Thursday and Friday is for all of them to get together.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks would be attending all three days of the program. 
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion that the council send Ms. Brooks.  Councilwoman Critz noted that it is imperative that we all stay up on the most recent information available to us so that we can do our jobs as best as we can.  Councilwoman Coffey added that the School of Government is the best place to get the education.  Councilman Countryman seconded the aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Critz.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and  Neill
Nays:  None
12.
Consideration of Reappointing Planning Board Members
· Ms. Brooks explained that the planning board terms for Valerie Coffey and Mike LaMonica will expire in January of 2014; they have both agreed to serve another term if the council so chooses to reappoint them.     
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to reappoint Valerie Coffey and Mike LaMonica to serve (and thanked them) and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill  

Nays:  None
13.
Staff Updates
· Ms. Brooks explained that this is a new agenda item; if the council wants it to remain, it will, but if the council does not want to ever see it again to just let her know.  Otherwise we will keep it on there like “Other Business” and the staff may or may not have anything to report. 
· Ms. Brooks announced that the newsletter did go out before Thanksgiving.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the color did make a difference, she wasn’t certain that it was going to make that big of a difference, but it did.  Ms. Brooks concurred that it was very nice.  Several people pulled together to get it in the mail including Chief Gaddy; Ms. Ridings came in for a couple of hours on her day off; Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks both worked on getting the digital file ready for our Xerox printer, folding, tabbing and labeling. “We got it done and it went out”, Ms. Brooks stated.  Councilwoman Neill agreed with Councilwoman Critz, it looked great and the color was wonderful.  Mayor Becker thanked the staff for doing that.  
· Councilwoman Critz commented that this is a good idea; because she knows there are times that the staff has updates that they haven’t necessarily had time to get in the agenda packet.  Mayor Becker noted that it is more information than something that needs action taken.
· Ms. Brooks explained that Chief Gaddy had contacted her and informed her that the Board of Elections had contacted him about the fire station becoming a one-stop early voting station.  Chief Gaddy requested that the town send a letter to his board saying that we are onboard and in favor of the Mineral Springs Fire Station becoming a one-stop early voting precinct.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin if the council was allowed to vote on these updates, since this is not an agenda item, but it is something that needs the council’s consensus.  Attorney Griffin responded sure, they are all present, over 21, elected and they may.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she just wanted to make sure, because they have always tried to be above board.  Attorney Griffin responded that that is sort of a policy matter if you don’t want to vote on something when it first comes up, but they are eligible to vote on anything that comes before them.  Mayor Becker commented that the staff would normally not bring much new business that required a vote before the council; this is more for updates than for information, but it’s sort of a technical requirement and he doesn’t see it as a controversial request the town is willing to support. 
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that we proceed to draft and send a letter to Chief Gaddy’s boss, don’t know his name, on behalf of the town and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained, from a finance officer standpoint, that if the council looked at the finance report (no action has to be taken tonight, it will be on the January agenda) they would see that we have already spent, as of October 31st $1,700+ on travel.  There were a large number of planning, hazard mitigation, zoning, clerk’s workshops, schools, and conventions already this year.  It was kind of the "perfect storm".  Many of them were out of town for multiple days, so there were hotel bills (the most recent one isn’t reflected in the October Finance Report), but he paid some more bills in November.  We have run about $2,500 in travel and our budget is $3,000 for the year.  Mayor Becker suspects that the hotel rooms, mileage reimbursement and food will exceed that just for the January event (City and County Clerk’s Institute and Academy) and there are a few things coming up throughout the year that may require additional funds.  Mayor Becker is trying to project that for next month and wanted to update the council that they may want to ask for a little more money for travel for this fiscal year's events since we are moving in that direction; we have never even come close to our travel budget.  There have been all of the events that Ms. Brooks has had to go to, plus one that Ms. Ridings went to, and then there are some mileage reimbursements.  Councilwoman Critz asked if we had the schedule for the elected official’s educational things that are coming up; it is a wonderful way to get updated information and to network with other elected officials from other towns.  Ms. Brooks responded that the information is out there and she can get it for the council.  Mayor Becker noted that there is ethics training that will be required for the newly elected officials that can be met by attending one of the elected official’s courses or they can end up doing a webinar approach again to save any kind of travel money.  Councilwoman Critz commented that while Mayor Becker is looking at the travel budget to consider that some of the council may want to attend these courses.           
· Ms. Ridings reported that we had two accounts last month that were going to be turned over to collection; the smaller one of the two was paid-in-full this past Monday by the resident, so only one has gone to collection and that letter was sent out to that person today from the collection agency.   

14.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if there was an update on neighborhood watch or if the council could give some background information for Mr. Privette.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would turn this over to Councilwoman Neill, who wasn’t here last month, because she heads up our safety thing, but she wanted to provide sort of an information apology; Councilwoman Critz thought that the three of them had answered the questions that Mr. Privette had concerning what direction to go in, so she did not pursue it.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the process hasn’t changed from years ago when we had a neighborhood watch meeting; that meeting was precipitated by crime that had been occurring in our downtown area.  We had had multiple break-ins in the downtown area, so there were businesses that were very concerned; a young person had committed most of those crimes and Councilwoman Neill believed that person was still in prison.  However, the town had a meeting, which was done by the Sheriff’s Department to address the issues of the break-ins and what had transpired and to follow up with what was happening.  This was set up with Lieutenant Thompson and nothing has changed.  Councilwoman Neill referred to the Sheriff’s Office website; under “Community Services” there is a division called “Community Resource Bureau” that provides support to the community in the Sheriff’s Office.  It is to increase public awareness, security and preventative measures; they list the community programs, which include the neighborhood watch.  Councilwoman Neill stated that she had copies of the information if anyone wanted to get one after the meeting.  If anyone wants to set up a community watch, they should contact Lieutenant Thompson by phone or email; the neighborhood would work with law enforcement, not the town.  Councilman Countryman commented that the only thing the town did was support the publication of the signs that say “Community Watch”; there are still signs available here from the town for anybody that goes through this process and sets up a community watch program.  Councilman Countryman clarified that what Councilwoman Neill was saying based on the original program is that whatever community wants to become involved should contact the Sheriff’s Department, but they do that at a time where they really have that community involvement and are willing to set up watch commanders and people that are making an effort with a network of communication, email lists, etc.  Then one of the deputies from that department will come out and hold a meeting with the community and advise and assist.  At the point where the community is an official community watch community then those signs are still available and the town will be happy to provide them.  Councilwoman Neill reiterated that the only reason the town had a meeting here [at town hall] and invited the Sheriff was because we did have a problem in the downtown area with break-ins and we felt that it needed to be addressed.  Mayor Becker added that Councilwoman Neill got a list of attendees [at that meeting] and sent letters to all of them thanking them for attending and stating that if they needed anything else to contact the town; Councilwoman Neill didn’t get any further contacts.  Mayor Becker explained that there were some informal community watch people, so Councilwoman Neill did put a couple of signs up in mostly visible areas.  Western Union School Road/Highway 75 is where the big free sign went (the sign was given to Councilwoman Neill by a deputy years ago).  Councilwoman Coffey shared that Sheriff Cathey was here at that particular meeting and it was upon his advice that one major way to deter criminals was to have these signs up.  Councilwoman Critz added that Sheriff Cathey also told them not to give the signs out indiscriminately, because it could give a community a false sense of security when there is no neighborhood watch and all you have is a sign; it doesn’t take criminals long to find out your sign is bogus, so he encouraged the town not to hand out signs until there was actually a chair person, a community meeting and an actual organization set up.  Mayor Becker added that he really liked and respected Sheriff Cathey; he is very good, a very “hands on” Sheriff.  We have a much broader patrol function in our Sheriff than most Sheriff’s Departments have; they are our police department and Sheriff Cathey has a good sense of what works in terms of the little things to help deter crime.  Sheriff Cathey had made it clear that people shouldn’t be shy about calling 911; individual neighbors, even if they don’t have a neighborhood watch, everybody in that house or on that block is a neighborhood watch.  If you see that same car that doesn’t look like it belongs to any of your neighbors and it is going up and down your street really slowly – call 911 if there is anything suspicious going on in your neighborhood; Sheriff Cathey was emphatic about that.  It is not considered a false alarm; he is very “hands on” and he likes to hear.  Councilwoman Neill noted that a lot of people don’t like to do that.  Mayor Becker responded that the sheriff's office wants to see a pattern.  Councilwoman Neill stated that they have to have a record of a phone call.  Mayor Becker stated that if something happens and there is an attempted break-in (even if nothing is taken) people should call and report it.  The Sheriff’s Department wants to know that there may have been activity in that neighborhood; they are very concerned about just knowing what is happening.  Sheriff Cathey was emphatic that you can be your own community watch, just "each and every person in this room", as he said at that meeting, “just call us anytime you suspect there is a problem”.  Of course he didn’t say people shouldn’t have neighborhood watches, but they don’t have to do that.  That’s just another step forward where they are much more organized and have a hierarchy of what that community goes through.  The Sheriff’s Department knows how to set those up; they’ve got guidelines and advice on know how to do it.  Mayor Becker stated that the Sheriff’s Department is a great resource, that is our police department and everyone should be familiar with our deputies who live in the community, our deputies who patrol and who are sometimes at the Kangaroo getting coffee; it’s really good for members of the community to familiarize themselves with our deputies.                
15. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, January 9, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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